MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

13 FEBRUARY, 2012 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN

COUNCILLOR S. MCKIERNAN, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, F, Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McCauley, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

G. Finn, Director of Services






J. McLoughlin, Director of Services






E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

_____________________________________________________________________
1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 9 January, 2012


Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 9 Eanair 2012 a dhearbhu


It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty

         Seconded by Councillor M. Maguire Lynch

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 9 January, 2012 be hereby approved.
2. To note Minutes of Housing & Cultural Affairs Strategic Policy Committee meeting held on 21st June, 2011
Noted
3. To note County Manager’s Orders
Noted.
4. To approve disposal of lands at Kilnaleck, Butlersbridge, Co. Cavan containing 0.546 hectares of land approximately – (Exchange of lands for Belturbet By-Pass) pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning and Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated.

It was:


Proposed by Councillor M. Argue 

  Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

     And


    Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands at Kilnaleck, Butlersbridge, Co. Cavan containing 0.546 hectares of land approximately – (Exchange of lands for Belturbet By-Pass) pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning and Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated be hereby approved”.

5. To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of the upgrading of Knockataggart Water Treatment Plant.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor J. O’Hare 


 Seconded by Councillor M. Argue



    And


    Resolved:
“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of the upgrading of Knockataggart Water Treatment Plant be hereby approved”.

6. To approve amendment to the Council’s Allocation Scheme in relation to Rental Accommodation Scheme (RAS).
It was:

Proposed by Councillor N. Smyth 

 Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady

  And



Resolved:
“that the amendment to the Council’s Allocation Scheme in relation to Rental Accommodation Scheme (RAS) be hereby approved”.
7. To approve attendance of members at the following:
· Mid-West Regional Authority Annual Conference to be held in the Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co. Clare on 16 & 17 February, 2012.
Councillors S. McKiernan, J.P. Feeley, G. Murray, F. Curtin
· Rattoo Heritage Society Environmental Conference to be held in Meadowlands Hotel, Tralee from 23-26 February, 2012
Councillors P. Walsh, S. Smith, N. Smyth, S.P. O’Reilly
· Mental Health & Suicide Awareness Conference to be held in Dungarvan, Co. Waterford from 24-26 February, 2012.
Councillors V. Smith, W. Bennett, P. Smith, S. McKiernan, J.P. Feeley
· Colmcille Winter School to be held in Letterkenny from 24-26 February, 2012.
Councillors D. Boylan, A. Boyle, G. Murray, F. Curtin
· Kerry Community & Voluntary Forum Seminar to be held in the Malton Hotel, Killarney on 9th March, 2012.
Councillors J.P. Feeley, G. Murray, Danny Brady, F. Curtin, P. Walsh, S.P. O’Reilly

8. (a)
To note reply from Minister Leo Varadkar, T.D., concerning speed limits on regional and county roads.


Noted.


Councillor P. O’Reilly welcomed the Department’s response outlining that they are currently engaged in a process of assessing and auditing special speed limits. He stated that the Council should write to the Department outlining Cavan County Council’s recommendations for the amended speed limit.

   (b) To note reply from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government regarding the period for the land spreading of slurry.


Noted.
Councillor S. Smith proposed that in future the Department of Environment, Community & Local Government together with the Department of Agriculture should consult with Teagasc and Met Eireann in relation to the spreading of slurry.
Councillor D. Boylan stated that Minister Phil Hogan T.D. informed members at the meeting on Friday 10th February in the Council Chamber that the regulations for spreading slurry would be reviewed in 2013 and the Council would have an opportunity to express their views.  
Votes of Sympathy
Members passed a vote of sympathy to the following:

· The Reilly family of the death of P.J. O’Reilly of O’Reilly, Taylor & Tweedy, Auctioneers, Main St., Cavan
· The Donohoe family on the tragic death of Padraig in the United States.

Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager on behalf of the executive offered his sympathy to the families of the deceased.

Votes of Congratulations
Members passed a vote of congratulations to the following:

· Neven Maguire & his wife Amelda on the birth of their twins Conor & Lucia

· Padraig McIntyre on his outstanding production “The Night Joe Dolan’s Car Broke Down.

· Councillor P. O’Reilly, Mayor Cavan Town Council and his fellow town council members on bringing the AMAI Conference to the Kilmore Hotel, Cavan.

· Ballyhaise Agricultural College on winning the All Ireland football final.

· Councillor Fergal Curtin on his marriage to Ms. Lisa Hetherton.

Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager on behalf of the executive joined in the good wishes to the above.
9. To hear presentation from Dr. Tony Bates, Founding Director of Headstrong, the National Centre for Youth Mental Health in Ireland (12 noon).

Councillor S. McKiernan welcomed Dr. Bates to the meeting, Ms. Karen Galligan, Planning & Evaluation Co-ordinator and Marie-Louise Neary, Jigsaw Development Officer.  He stated that Minister Kathleen Lynch, T.D., Minister of State with responsibility for Disability, Equality and Mental Health spoke with members of Cavan County Council last November on suicide and mental health and she suggested that we invite Dr. Tony Bates to speak with the members.
Dr. Tony Bates thanked the members for their invite and stated that this was the first time he had spoken to local authority members. He informed them that he had been a psychologist in St. James Hospital in Dublin for 25 years.  He said one clear message he learned from his time in St. James was that people were there for all kinds of reasons and all of our difficulties begin in adolescence.   He stated that 80% of mental health disorders are clearly evident at 18 and services must be available for this group of people. 
He said he set up the organisation Headstrong which is working with communities in Ireland and aims to bring community resources together around young people and what they want.  He stated that young people are actively involved in the running of Headstrong.  It aims to offer a means to engage with young people in accessible settings where they feel respected and safe and to provide them with the highest quality, evidence based care.  He stated that Headstrong developed a programme called Jigsaw in response to the challenge of making sure young people have access to support where and when they need it.  He stated that jigsaw projects bring people and services together to give young people somewhere to turn to and someone to talk to in their community.  The current five jigsaw projects in Ballymun, Galway, Kerry, Meath and Roscommon have been developed and supported by Headstrong. Dr. Bates stated that in Meath jigsaw is working on conjunction with the schools and is very successful.  He stated that foundation training courses are offered to communities who are willing to set jigsaw projects up in their area.

Mr. J. Keyes thanked Dr. Bates for his input.  He stated that we are very interested in dealing with mental health in Cavan and would be interested in speaking further in relation to training.
Councillor P. Smith said he was glad that Dr. Bates was doing something to look after young adolescents.  He felt parents should have a lead role and try and steer their children through this difficult adolescent period.

Councillor P. McCauley stated that she is dealing with teenagers on a daily basis through school and there are always a substantial number who have problems.  She felt that jigsaw would be great and asked Dr. Bates if they planned to cover regions through different outlets.

Dr. Bates in reply stated that presently they are doing one community at a time but hoped in the future to regionalise jigsaw.  He stated that jigsaw provides guidance to young people and once it is installed and established in an area Headstrong becomes less relevant.

Councillor W. Bennett asked if we could bring a number of organisations together as presently there a few organisations dealing with the same matter and people are still falling through the cracks.

Councillor P. McVitty stated that alcohol is a major problem in our country particularly among young people.  He said supermarkets were selling drink far too cheap and making it freely available to young and old.  

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that we should ensure that mental health is to the forefront in our schools.  He stated that peer pressure makes alcohol a problem for young people.  He stated that financial institutions are also putting pressure on people at this present time which is leading to increased numbers of suicides.
Dr. Bates stated that Headstrong’s job is to co-ordinate and not to create another service in a community.  He stated that people are fearful when engaging with adolescents in case they make things worse.  

Councillor P. Walsh stated that she is involved in youth services and we should not give up on young people.  She said there is no bad in any young person they just need encouragement.  
Councillor D. Blake stated that we need to educate young people and prevent mental health throughout their lives.

Dr. Bates agreed that alcohol is a problem.  He said the most important thing is not to give up on a young person as they need to know that their life has a purpose.

Councillor S. McKiernan thanked all for their contribution and hoped Cavan would aspire to the jigsaw model.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS DEFERRED FROM JANUARY MEETING

2.
That normal business practices should apply to unguaranteed Bond Holders.
Councillor C. Boylan stated that funds for health, education, roads and job creation are all being cut back due to the fact that unsecured bondholders are in receipt of payments from the Government.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Finance asking him to cease payments to these anonymous recipients.  He stated that the people receiving this money are multi-billionaire companies who can afford to take the loss.  He stated that the frequently used terms ‘default’ and ‘burn the bondholders’ are misleading because these debts are not the responsibility of the Irish people.  
Councillor D. Boylan stated that if there were reckless borrowers out there certainly there were reckless lenders too.  

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that payment to unsecured bondholders is not fundamentally fair.  He referred to the situation in Greece at where the Government is being granted a 50% cut. 
Councillor P. McCauley seconded the proposal and stated that bondholders are in effect gamblers who made a bet and lost and should have to face the consequences.  She stated that the country is suffering as a result of this reckless behaviour and we cannot afford to pay.  She suggested that these unsecured bondholders be named.
A vote took place with the majority of Councillors in favour of writing to the Minister asking him to cease these payments.  

Councillor C. Boylan thanked the Councillors for their support stating that Councillors are not experts but know the serious effect these decisions are having on the economy.

3. That Cavan County Council calls on the Government to address the backlog in the processing of Family Income Supplement applications.
Councillor N. Smyth stated that she had been approached by many working families in relation to the delay in processing the family income supplement scheme applications.  She stated that this was a very important scheme which allowed people to work and have their income supplemented rather that claiming full social welfare benefit.  She stated that delays of up to 14 weeks have been experienced and this is leaving many families in a precarious position. She stated that the government need to assign staff from less busy sections of the Department to address this backlog.  
Councillor G. Murray stated that when a decision is appealed, the process can last up to 14 months before resolution.  He said this was far too long to wait for any family relying on social welfare.  He called for a complete review of the processing of social welfare applications because of delays.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that local knowledge has been removed from the application process and this contributes to the delays.  He suggested that people should be taken off the live register and employed in social welfare offices to help with the backlog.  He proposed that the Council form a cross-party sub-committee with a view to meeting with the Minister for Social Protection.  Councillor G. Murray seconded this proposal.
4. Call on Cavan County Council to look into placing CCTV cameras at the playground in Bailieborough.
Councillor N. Smyth stated that some years ago, the Bailieborough Community Council installed a new playground in Bailieborough and it was a great resource for the community.  She said the Community Council has now ceased to function and littering and anti-social behaviour are major problems within the playground.  She stated that it was off-putting to parents who bring their children to the playground and as a result parents are driving their children to playgrounds elsewhere.  Councillor N. Smyth proposed that Cavan County Council give a commitment to adequately supervise the playground and ensure that it is regularly cleaned.  She also asked that the Council consider this community facility for a mobile CCTV camera.
Councillor P. McDonald suggested that parents come together and form a group to take ownership of the playground.  He questioned if it was legal to have CCTV cameras in a playground.

Councillor Damien Brady stated that the same problems were experienced in Ballyconnell and it is now being run by Ballyconnell town development.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that in Mullagh a local committee clean the playground quarterly and CCTV is provided but the tapes are held by local gardai to comply with child protection legislation.

Mr. G. Finn, Director of Services agreed that the members had come up with the solution.  He stated that there are 25 playgrounds in the county and Cavan County Council does not have the resources to maintain or provide CCTV cameras in each playground.  He stated that if a local committee was formed in Bailieborough the Council would work with them and support them. 
5. The removal of equipment from our Garda Station.
Councillor P. Smith stated that speed cameras and the local squad car had been removed from Ballyjamesduff Garda Station in recent times.  He said this was unacceptable as the population in Ballyjamesduff had increased significantly over the past number of years.  He stated that hand held speed checking devices were invaluable in towns.   He said he met with the Taoiseach and made him aware of the situation and this resulted in the town having the squad car returned.  

Councillor J.O’Hare supported the motion.  He stated that we should write to the Minister informing him that there are too many cars in some towns and others with none.  

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that Ballyjamesduff should have a squad car permanently.  He stated that there is only one Garda in Mullagh and they have no squad car in the area which covers 4 miles of the M3.
6. Removal of litter from our towns
27.
That Cavan County Council call on the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government to enact legislation so as Local Authorities are free to publish names of those fined or convicted under The Litter Pollution Acts.

Councillor P. Smith stated that the majority of litter is removed via wheelie bins but there is a certain percentage removed via plastic bags.  He stated that this works fine when bags are placed in the correct place at the correct time of day.  He called on the Council to cease plastic bag collection as they are a source of litter when they are left out for too long and animals or birds ravage the bags and contents.  He stated that people such as tidy towns and residents’ groups put in a big effort to keep their towns and villages clean.  He said there is no excuse for not having a wheelie bin now when some companies give the option of pay as you go credit for your bin collection.
Councillor M. Maguire Lynch supported the motion stating that there is no town in the county but bags of rubbish are scattered all over the streets. 

Councillor A. Boyle acknowledged that it may be time to review the use of plastic bags but pointed out that it is very helpful for elderly people in rural areas.
Mr. E. Doyle, Director of Services stated that the depositing of waste in plastic bags was originally designed to facilitate people who didn’t have enough waste for wheelie bins.   He said the issue is up for discussion at the next Environment Strategic Policy Committee meeting with proposals to come back to the members.

Councillor D. Blake stated that those fined under the litter pollution act should be named and shamed.  He said the general public should have a right to know those who are littering our county.  He stated that people have no regard for litter control.  He asked the number of litter fines issued throughout the county and what level of income the Council is receiving from litter fines.  

Mr. E. Doyle, Director of Services informed the members that under Data Protection the names of those fined cannot be published.  He stated that there were legal issues in relation to this.  Mr. Doyle suggested that more general information could be published as a deterrent, such as the numbers of convictions and amounts of fines in a certain period but without naming individuals.  Mr. Doyle stated that he would collate information in relation to the number of litter fines issued and monies received.

Councillor P. McVitty stated that people are abusing the bottle bank service by throwing bags at them.  He asked that the Council install a mobile camera at the bring bank in Ballyconnell for a period of time.
Mr. E. Doyle, Director of Services stated that the Council would consider a mobile camera for Ballyconnell bottle bank. He also stated that the Council search through illegally dumped rubbish but rarely is there personal information to be found.

Councillor A. Boyle thanked litter warden Maria Morgan for all the good work she is doing throughout the county.

Councillor D. Boylan proposed a vote of thanks to Gerry O’Rourke for all his help and support during his time as litter management officer.

7. That Cavan County Council condemn the withdrawal by Government of funding under the Local Improvement Scheme for the repair of rural lanes in Budget 2012 and call for the re-instatement of funds for this Scheme.
Councillor J.P. Feeley asked for clarification on the number of outstanding applications under the Local Improvement Scheme and what the estimated cost will be to complete these works.  He stated that with the allocations provided over the past five years County Cavan had completed a large number of lanes, improving access to rural homes and farms. He said this work was completed with a 15% contribution from the landowners who also undertook additional work.  He stated that the scheme brought about great value for money.  It reduced rural isolation, improved access to agricultural holdings, assisted older people to stay in rural homes for longer with the easier access of doctors, nurses, home helps and clergy to their homes. He stated that when Minister Hogan met with the Cavan County Councillors he admitted that the decision to remove funding for the Local Improvement Scheme was a bit harsh.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Roads and the Minister for the Environment to re-in state funding as soon as possible.
Councillor S. Smith seconded the proposal stating that this was a great scheme which facilitated families in rural Ireland.  He proposed that the Council write to other organisations within the County such as the IFA, ICMSA, ICA and Macra na Feirme asking them to take up the cause with the government.
The motion was supported in general by all Councillors who knew different cases of long lanes in poor condition with householders unable to drive cars to their homes or farmers who were unable to have milk tankers call to them.  
Mr. J. McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that it was not true to say the scheme was abandoned.   He said there was no funding received for the Local Improvement Scheme for 2012.  He stated that 64 applications are on hand in Cavan with a waiting time of three to six years at an estimated cost of €2 million.  He stated that the Council will hold the applications and give them priority if the scheme is returned.  He stated that if a bigger local contribution was made then the Council would get through the waiting list quicker.  
Councillor J.P. Feeley agreed that all rural organisations should take up this cause with the government.  He stated that any allocation in relation to this scheme was better than none.
8. Requesting that all airlines do a package for immigrant workers.
Councillor S. Smith stated that in these changing times there are numerous bread earners having to leave their homes to take up employment outside the country.  He expressed the view that there are people who would return home on a more frequent basis if airline fees were more attractive.  He said there are young people who would love to play for their clubs but due to no fault of their own had to take up employment overseas and find it too expensive to fly home to play with their clubs.  He proposed that the Council write to the airlines requesting that a package scheme be put in place to make air travel less cost effective for those who have to leave because of the current economic situation.  Councillor S. P. O’Reilly seconded this proposal.  

Councillor D. Boylan stated that if a scheme could be put in place for these people it would greatly benefit local economies.

Councillor G. Murray stated that this was very much a social issue and wondered if the scheme could be brought in through the Department of Social Protection.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS FEBRUARY 2012.

9. Calling on the Government to use all diplomatic channels to ensure the current legislation being proposed in Washington, that would help legalise the undocumented Irish in the United States, is passed.
Councillor N. Smyth stated that is an issue that has a very deep resonance with many people in our local communities.  She stated that many families have loved one who moved to the Unites States many years ago or more recently in search of employment opportunities and are now unable to return home as a result of the stringency of the US Immigration System.  She called on the Irish Government to do all in this power to convince the members of the United States Congress to support the bill from Senator Charles Schumer to help the undocumented Irish and others gain legal status in the US and thus enable them to travel more freely.  She stated that recent studies suggest that there are approximately 50,000 Irish Citizens living in the US who were unable to travel home last Christmas due to being undocumented.    She proposed that Cavan County Council write to An Taoiseach stating that we expect action arising out of their promises because we should not allow another Christmas to pass where families are separated from each other.
Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that in the last 6-8 weeks there has been massive support for the Schumer Bill which has come before the US courts and Senate.  He stated that Senator Fergus O’Dowd’s brother Niall is one of the most consistent people in the US fighting for the Irish.  He proposed that the Chairman of the Council write to the Taoiseach making him aware of the feelings of Cavan County Council on the issue.

Councillor Danny Brady seconded Councillor O’Reilly’s proposal calling on the Chairman to do his best in relation to the issue.

Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion stating that this is a vitally important that every diplomatic challenge is used.  He stated that undocumented Irish living in the States are living in fear of being caught by the police.  

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that illegal emigrants in the US if caught by the police are treated poorly.  He stated that they are kept in chains until such time as an aeroplane or boat is ready to deport them.  He stated that every County Council in Ireland should be making their views known to the Taoiseach and Minister for Foreign Affairs.

Councillor C. Boylan asked the Cathaoirleach on his visit to the United States for St. Patrick’s Day that he makes arrangements to meet with Niall O’Dowd and Kieran Staunton.

Councillor P. McVitty supported the motion.  He asked if America give citizenship to the Irish what will happen with the other countries that have illegal emigrants in America.

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that he would take on board the suggestions of the members.    
17. To request the HSE to immediately give clarity to the situation regarding no GP service in Mullagh and the closure of Mullagh Health Centre.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly thanked the Oireachtas Members and Councillors for attending a public meeting in Mullagh which highlighted their concerns for the lack of GP services in Mullagh.  He stated that an action group tasked with driving an initiative to get a GP service restored in Mullagh was selected at the end of the meeting.  He stated that the local health centre is in a poor state of repair and the walls are so thin that it does not afford privacy to people wishing to see a doctor.  He said the community welfare officer is retiring and it appears that the health centre will be closed for good. He stated that since the public meeting the group had received two different answers from the HSE in relation to providing a GP service in Mullagh.  He proposed that a letter be forwarded to the HSE from the Council in relation to the lack of GP services in Mullagh and also the position in relation to the Health Centre in Mullagh.  
Councillor P. Smith congratulated Councillor S. P. O’Reilly for organising the public meeting.  He seconded Councillor O’Reilly’s proposal.  

Councillor Danny Brady supported the motion stating that Mullagh is worthy of GP facilities.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that this is an ongoing problem in Mullagh.  He stated that this is another example of the HSE not looking after its services.

Councillor D. Boylan stated that he attended the public meeting and had been in touch with Deputy Joe O’Reilly.  He also stated that legislation had been brought through the Dáil a few weeks ago allowing for a newly qualified doctor to establish a practice in a village or town.
Items 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 25, and 26 were deferred.

The Cathaoirleach informed the meeting that the April meeting would take place on Monday 16th April, 2012 due to the fact that the second Monday of the month was Easter Monday.

The meeting ended at 5.15pm. 
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